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GROUP INSURANCE COMMISSION

Charles F. Hurley Building

19 Staniford Street

Boston, MA  02114

MINUTES OF THE MEETING

NUMBER: Six Hundred Twenty-three
DATE:   November 17, 2016
TIME:   8:30 A.M.

PLACE:  19 Staniford Street, Boston, MA  02114

Members Present:
Gary Anderson, Designee for Daniel Judson, Commissioner of Insurance
Katherine Baicker (Health Economist), Chair
Theron R. Bradley (Public Member)

Edward Tobey Choate (Public Member)

Bobbi Kaplan (NAGE)
Melvin A. Kleckner (Massachusetts Municipal Association)

Lauren Peters, designee for Kristen Lepore, Secretary of Administration and Finance
Anne M. Paulsen (Retiree Member), Vice Chair

Timothy D. Sullivan (Massachusetts Teachers Association)

Valerie Sullivan (Public Member)

Margaret Thompson (Local 5000, SEIU, NAGE)

Jean Yang (Public Member)

Members Absent:
Robert J. Dolan (Massachusetts Municipal Association)
Kevin Drake (Council 93, AFSCME, AFL-CIO)

Edward A. Kelly (President, PFFM)

Eileen P. McAnneny (Public Member)
Vacant (Public Member)

The Chair welcomed and introduced Gary Anderson from the Division of Insurance to the meeting.
Approval of Minutes
The Executive Director stated that the minutes of the meeting held on October 20, 2016 had been sent to the Commissioners for review. 
On a motion by Commissioner Valerie Sullivan, seconded by Commissioner Choate, the minutes were unanimously approved.
The Executive Director stated that the previous financial reports had been hard to follow, so agency staff had redesigned the reports and reordered them to make the reports more intuitive.  Financial reports would now first display premiums for the fully insured business; next they would present the claims paid for the self insured business.  The final view compared these figures to the GIC’s FY2017 appropriation.  Also, the Budget Director moved the premium reconciliation report to the front, and compared those figures to agency staff’s estimates.

August 2016 Final Reconciliation 
The Budget Director stated that the agency staff’s premium estimate payments were within one percent of the final payment amounts, so the reconciliations payments were very small.  She added that the ASO (Administrative Services Only) Administrative Fees on the table were on a per-contract basis and were reconciled once per year.  Commissioner Kleckner asked if what needed to be reconciled was the number of contracts.  The Budget Director stated that the estimated enrollment reports may not accurately reflect the number of contracts and/or the correct plans, because of timing.  The estimated enrollment reports run one month prior to the month that is invoiced (e.g. the December 2016 estimates ran at the beginning of November).  As of November 1st, the agency did not know about all of the marriages, deaths, births, and members moving onto Medicare plans, which would affect coverage in December.  Later in the year, once information became available, staff would run the final enrollment report, and reconcile the estimated and final payment amounts.  The Executive Director asked the Commissioners to please let the staff know if the new format worked for them.
The Executive Director reported, and it was noted, that final reconciliation payments had been made to the insurance carriers for the premiums due as follows:
	AUGUST 2016

	Premium Reconciliation
	Estimate
	Final
	Reconciliation
	Percent

	
	
	
	
	

	Basic Life
	$1,031,550 
	$1,026,506 
	($5,044)
	-0.5%

	Optional Life
	3,294,857 
	3,264,457 
	(30,400)
	-0.9%

	HMO Premiums
	36,324,899 
	36,159,949 
	(164,950)
	-0.5%

	Long-Term Disability
	1,207,307 
	1,202,498 
	(4,809)
	-0.4%

	Dental 
	2,259,193 
	2,259,128 
	(65)
	0.0%

	RMT Life
	55,846 
	55,714 
	(132)
	-0.2%

	RMT Health
	2,884,008 
	2,857,849 
	(26,159)
	-0.9%

	EGR Health
	7,900 
	7,900 
	           0 
	0.0%

	ASO Administrative Fee*
	$7,614,816 
	$7,614,816 
	  0*
	0.0%

	TOTAL
	$54,680,376 
	$54,448,816 
	($231,560)
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Date paid:
	8/1/2016
	11/16/2016
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	*The ASO Administrative Fee is reconciled on a different schedule than the other premium payments.  The estimated ASO Administrative Fee is shown in both the "Estimate" and the "Final" columns.
() indicates a negative number.


Approval of Payment of Estimated Premiums
The Budget Director stated that staff was asking for a vote in anticipation of the December premium payments, which would be made the following week.
She noted that the total estimated premiums for December 2016 were very similar to the August figures in the previous item.  Commissioner Valerie Sullivan stated that the estimated and final figures for the ASO Administrative Fees on the August 2016 Reconciliation were the same.  The Budget Director replied that on the reconciliation report, due to the ASO Administrative Fees’ annual (at year’s end, rather than monthly) reconciliation, the estimate and the final figures that were presented were identical.

The Executive Director requested approval of payment of 100% of the estimated premiums due December 1, 2016 for the following contracts:

	DECEMBER 2016

	Estimated
	State
	Employee
	Total

	Premiums
	Share
	Share
	

	Basic Life
	$813,698 
	$211,420 
	$1,025,118 

	Optional Life
	0 
	3,225,852 
	3,225,852 

	HMO Premiums
	28,736,575 
	8,095,102 
	36,831,677 

	Long-Term Disability
	0 
	1,229,172 
	1,229,172 

	Dental
	673,032 
	1,619,298 
	2,292,330 

	RMT Life
	45,869 
	11,016 
	56,885 

	RMT Health
	2,711,541 
	642,286 
	3,353,827 

	EGR Health
	6,505 
	1,211 
	7,716 

	ASO Administrative Fee
	5,996,584 
	1,597,364 
	7,593,948 

	TOTAL
	$38,983,804 
	$16,632,721 
	$55,616,525 


On a motion by Commissioner Choate, seconded by Commissioner Kaplan, the Executive Director’s request was unanimously approved.
October Claims Paid Reimbursements 
The Budget Director stated that beginning this month, agency staff would report the amounts paid to each of the self-insured carriers the month after those payments were made.  To provide context for these amounts, the payments would be compared to the prior year and to the year-to-date average.  

There were some substantial variances from October 2015 to October 2016.  One reason was Caremark’s January 2016 move to EGWP, which changed the cash flow for prescription drug spending for Medicare members.  Another reason, which would come up every month, was that the agency paid claims for the self-insured plans on a weekly basis.  The number of payments in a particular month for each vendor may vary from year to year.  The GIC paid four Tufts invoices in October 2016 and five in October 2015, and therefore paid more to Tufts in October 2015.  The GIC made the same number of payments to Harvard Pilgrim in both years (four, but it paid five UniCare invoices in October 2016 and four in 2015, increasing the amount that was reported for UniCare.
Another change, which affected the year-to-date average amounts, was the movement of certain invoices from June to July – in other words, from one fiscal year to the next.  The amount moved had been $30 million this year and $20 million last year, a difference of $10 million. There was a discussion on fiscal year carryover.

The Budget Director noted that the GIC paid more claims in October 2016 than it had in October 2015, but that there was considerably less change in the FY2016 and FY2017 year-to-date averages.

The Chair asked what the “Other Costs” on the table consisted of.  The Budget director stated that the largest item in this category was Affordable Care Act (ACA) fees.

The Chair stated that the new context was very helpful.    

The Executive Director reported, and it was noted, that October reimbursements had been made for the self-insured plans for claims paid as follows:
	Claims Reimbursements
	October       2016
	October     2015
	Difference

	Beacon Claims
	$2,903,090 
	$2,603,918 
	    $299,172 

	Caremark Claims
	16,279,609 
	12,075,483 
	   4,204,126 

	Davis Vision Claims
	36,010 
	38,367 
	     (2,357)

	Harvard Pilgrim Claims
	40,441,595 
	40,646,621 
	(205,026)

	Tufts Claims
	44,641,948 
	53,438,986 
	(8,797,038)

	Unicare Claims
	65,916,076 
	48,824,284 
	  17,091,792 

	Other Costs
	1,064,844 
	135,761 
	     929,082 

	Total
	$171,283,172 
	$157,763,419 
	 $13,519,753 

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Claims Reimbursements
	October       2016
	AVG YTD     2017
	AVG YTD     2016

	Beacon Claims
	$2,903,090 
	$3,042,004 
	$3,150,133 

	Caremark Claims
	16,279,609 
	22,000,844 
	20,306,046 

	Davis Vision Claims
	36,010 
	36,995 
	36,950 

	Harvard Pilgrim Claims
	40,441,595 
	43,301,821 
	47,968,892 

	Tufts Claims
	44,641,948 
	50,532,916 
	47,973,534 

	Unicare Claims
	65,916,076 
	56,750,530 
	48,538,992 

	Other Costs
	1,064,844 
	357,221 
	393,265 

	Total
	$171,283,172 
	$176,022,331 
	$168,367,812 


() indicates a negative number.
GIC Budget Update

The Budget Director distributed handout B: FY17 Budget Presentation for All Accounts.  She stated that staff had broken out the state and enrollee premium shares.  
The Budget Director stated that page two of the handout provided a monthly breakdown of the “state share” of premium by month, as well as the fiscal year-to-date totals.  Commissioner Kleckner asked if the state share included contributions from municipal employers.  The Budget Director stated that the state share included contributions from all employers, including offline agencies, retirement boards, and municipalities. In response to a question from Commissioner Choate, the Budget Director stated that the “state share” did not net out reimbursements, which went directly to the state’s general fund.  The FY17 estimate of these reimbursements was almost three-quarters of a billion dollars.

The Budget Director stated that page three tracked agency spending against staff estimates.  In response to a question from Commissioner Paulsen, the Budget Director stated that these numbers were indeed affected by the $30 million payment moved from FY16 to FY17.  Commissioner Paulsen asked if this effect was taken into consideration for the budget.  The Budget Director stated that some of it would have been.  The Executive Director stated that fiscal year carryover occurred every year, necessitating finesse with month-by-month budgeting.

The Budget Director stated that as of October, the agency’s spending was in line with expectations.

The Budget Director stated that the final page tracked agency spending in each appropriation account against what had been budgeted.  The Chair asked if the agency could not move money between accounts.  The Budget Director stated that it could not.

Overdue Premiums and Discrepancy Reports
(As of November 10, 2016 at 5:00PM)

The Executive Director stated that staff had previously highlighted efforts to implement policies to safeguard against large payment and data discrepancies from offline agencies.  She stated that staff had emailed the Commissioners a Boston Globe article about the reconciliation work underway by the GIC and the MBTA.

The Director of Operations stated that reconciliation work with the MBTA had begun in July as a result of staff receiving a number of calls from MBTA members regarding incorrect payroll deductions.  The GIC discovered around 2014 that reconciliation of the monthly bill stopped when a large MBTA union joined the GIC.  The MBTA hired Accenture, a business management consulting company, to help with reconciliation.  Since then, the MBTA had corrected premiums and payroll deductions.
Commissioner Thompson arrived at this point.

The Director of Operations stated that the agency had since looked at premiums paid by enrollees dating back to July of 2014.  Around 2,000 people had incorrectly been charged insurance premiums.  The GIC would receive $600,000 in premiums that had not been taken from enrollees’ checks.  This amounted to approximately $16,000 per month over three years (back to 2014) when the MBTA stopped reconciliation of the bill.  An error of $16,000 per month on an invoice of approximately $2.5 million was an error rate of about 0.5%.
The Director of Operations stated that the GIC processed about 1,200 changes a month for the MBTA, and much more during Annual Enrollment.  These included name and address changes, and coverage changes.

The Director of Operations stated that the GIC was continuing to meet with the MBTA frequently.  One solution to the discrepancies would be for the MBTA to move to the state’s payroll system.  The MBTA was currently meeting with the GIC, the Information Technology Division (ITD), and the Comptroller to determine a schedule and process for this move.  The Executive Director stated that the GIC was looking for the MBTA to commit to it.  Commissioner Paulsen asked if there had been pushback.  The Executive Director stated that there had been.  The Director of Operations stated that one reason was that MBTA employees currently had different pay schedules, but would all be paid bi-weekly if moved to the state payroll system.
The Chair asked if the MBTA was the largest offline agency.  The Director of Operations stated that it was, and that it had approximately 11,000 enrollees.  He stated that other large offline agencies included the Massachusetts Water Resources Authority (MWRA) and MassPort.
The Executive Director stated that the discrepancies were not just a financial issue between GIC and MBTA, but that there was the potential for a significant coverage issue, if for example, additional steps needed to be taken to enroll (e.g. Optional Life.) 
Commissioner Kleckner stated that the article had mentioned a possible shift of the MBTA’s Human Resources management to the GIC.  The Director of Operations stated that the author had misspoken on this point and was referring to joining the state’s payroll system.

The Director of Operations stated that the Overdue Premiums and Discrepancy Reports now included agencies that overpaid and underpaid.  He stated that the Danvers Housing Authority’s payment was in the mail.  Agency staff was reaching out to the Chicopee Housing Authority, which was expected to pay what it owed.
The Director of Operations stated that the MBTA was on the list because it had begun LTD deductions a month early.

MassPort coordinators had come to the GIC for training.  He stated that MassPort had been trying to reconcile the employee and employer share of premiums monthly, even though the invoice was quarterly for employers and monthly for employees.  MassPort benefit staff now understood what they needed to do.
Discrepancies were becoming a problem for the City of Boston, which had underpaid the GIC consistently since May 2016.  The City had a new coordinator, whom GIC staff had brought in for training.  The City was paying the GIC from employee payroll deductions, but was not matching those figures against the bills received from the GIC.  The resulting discrepancies were approximately $2,500 per month.  He stated that the General Counsel had sent a letter requesting payment.  Under GIC regulations, the agency had the option to charge interest on late payments, at a rate was set by the Comptroller.  The GIC would be sending an invoice to the City asking for payments back to May 2016 totaling $18,085.41 and a late penalty fee of $51.74 payable within 30 days.  The GIC would also include language on the invoice about suspending insurance for the 791 enrollees if the bill was not paid.  Commissioner Kleckner asked that no letters go to enrollees until the Commission had a chance to review.
The Executive Director stated, and it was noted, that the following agencies were delinquent in reconciliation, premium, and/or report.
	PAST DUE – 30 days or less
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Name of Agency


	Overdue Reconciliation

Report Received

(Y or N)
	Invoiced

Amount
	Paid

Amount
	Amount

Still Owed: Employees’ Share
	Amount Still Owed:

Governmental Share



	Chicopee Housing Authority
	N
	$4,067 
	$0
	 $4,067
	$0



	City of Boston
	N
	$134,496 
	$131,102
	 $3,394
	$0



	Danvers Housing Authority
	N
	$3,073
	$0
	 $3,073
	$0



	Mass Bay Transportation Authority
	N
	$2,652,052
	$2,653,608
	($1,556)
	$0



	Mass Port Authority
	N
	$396,429
	$397,609
	($1,180)
	$0



	TOTAL:  5/675
	
	
	
	 $7,798
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	PAST DUE – 31 days or more
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Name of Agency
	Overdue Reconciliation

Report Received

(Y or N)
	Invoiced

Amount
	Paid

Amount
	Amount

Still Owed: Employees’ Share
	Amount

Still Owed:

Governmental Share



	City of Boston 

(premiums due 5/16-9/16)
	N
	$675,760
	$661,069
	$14,691
	$0



	TOTAL:  1/675
	
	
	
	$14,691
	$0


() indicates a negative number.
Medicare Advantage Plan Rates

The Executive Director stated that the bulk of the Medicare Advantage plan premium increases were not under the agency’s control, but were determined by the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS), and as a result premiums would increase by eight to nine percent.
There was a discussion about the CMS underwriting process.

The Chair stated that CMS set a benchmark based on a fee-for-service model.  

In response to a question from Commissioner Valerie Sullivan, the General Counsel stated that the premium increases would be effective in January. 

Procurement Update
The Executive Director stated that dental bids were being reviewed and that the RFR for a Long Term Disability (LTD) vendor had been posted November 16.

She stated that the agency had taken a change in direction in its approach to pharmacy consulting.  That procurement had been underway when staff determined that it would be suboptimal to run it parallel to but not integrated with a health plan consultant procurement.  Staff would prefer to use a single consultant for health, pharmacy, and mental health.  Staff was asking the Commission’s permission to extend the current pharmacy benefit manager (PBM) consultant contract with Buck and ask Buck to review the pros and cons of potentially carving out pharmacy, altogether or for specialty drugs only, for all health plans.
Contract Amendment for PBM Consultant
The General Counsel stated that the current PBM contract with Buck would expire December 30.  He asked the Commission to authorize the Executive Director to sign an amendment that would extend the contract by six months and $108,630.
Commissioner Peters asked if staff believed its PBM consultant would be objective in their analysis.  The General Counsel stated that all of the agency’s consultants were interested in the upcoming combined health, pharmacy, and behavioral health consultant procurement, so it would behoove Buck to do a good job with the two studies.  He noted that information obtained from the aborted PBM consultant procurement had been incorporated into the amendment.
On a motion by Commissioner Kaplan, seconded by Commissioner Thompson, the Commission voted unanimously to authorize the Executive Director to sign the amendment.

Strategic Initiatives – IRBO
The Executive Director stated that this was the third in a series of presentations that had begun with a benchmarking overview, followed by a Clinical Performance Improvement Initiative (CPII) overview.  She introduced David Chamberlain of Mercer Health & Benefits, LLC, who would present today on the Integrated Risk Bearing Organization (IRBO) initiative.
Mr. Chamberlain stated that starting in FY14, the agency had begun to move from fee-for-service payments to individual practitioners to global payments to health systems.  Under this model, Primary Care Providers (PCPs) coordinated the care.  He described the agency’s goal of including downside risk in every IRBO contract the plans had with providers.

The IRBO strategy would allow for 2% premium increases in the first year, 0% the second, and 2% decreases for the last two years.  These targets had been developed in 2012 and were very ambitious.  The strategy had also required 70% of each plan’s network to agree to IRBO contracts, but this had been unrealistic because many stand-alone providers could not take downside risk.  So the agency had lowered the target to 50% in FY16.  The financial targets had been within reach for the plans for the first two years, but the plans were struggling in FY16.
Mr. Chamberlain described initiatives similar to the agency’s IRBO project currently underway in other organizations, such as Blue Cross, Medicare, and MassHealth.  Commissioner Choate stated that the GIC was far smaller than those other organizations.  Mr. Chamberlain stated that that was correct, and therefore the agency might fail to get providers’ attention. 
Mr. Chamberlain provided an overview of the plans’ medical trends (a measure that combined utilization and price change).  He stated that the plans’ trends were lower than in previous years and lower than market levels.  The industry trend was approximately 8%, which was outpacing wage increases.  He stated that the plans’ medical trends would have been higher if not for the agency’s IRBO initiative.
The Executive Director stated that the plans’ medical trends were good in FY15 but high in FY16, due in part to escalating pharmacy costs, as could be seen in the presentation.  Mr. Chamberlain stated that the extreme spike in prescription drug prices had not been anticipated and therefore not factored into the IRBO initiative.
Commissioner Thompson left at this point.
The Executive Director stated that the state benchmark of 3.6% had been exceeded in CY2015 according to the Health Policy Commission (HPC) hearings and that utilization was on the uptick.   The Connector was struggling to keep increases to single digits.
The Chair asked what could be done to align the agency’s metrics with incentives in order to increase its leverage with other players.  The Executive Director stated that the agency wanted to be a force in the market, and that if Medicare was the biggest player, the agency should follow its example.

The Executive Director stated that the short-term challenge was that the state’s fiscal situation continued to be tight and the agency was just receiving plan proposals for premium increases for FY18.  Those two items were connected.  The rate renewal process was still early, so she could not yet share specific numbers, but what she had seen so far had been very disappointing.  However, it was important to acknowledge that the agency’s premium targets had been extremely ambitious.
The Executive Director stated that when staff took a step back to consider what it needed from the health plans, one item was help in controlling claim costs per member per month.  Another was precision from the self insured plans in determining rates, as errors either up or down would be harmful.
The Executive Director stated that the agency needed an assessment of each plan’s FY16 performance in managing medical trend and premium increases.
Commissioner Bradley asked if the agency’s leverage with providers would benefit from reducing the number of health plans offered.  The Executive Director stated that agency staff was considering what could and must be done in the upcoming health plan procurement.  She anticipated big changes.  For example, staff may need to differentiate its approaches to its fully insured and self insured businesses.  Staff would also consider potential benefit changes, as it always did.  If benefit changes did not bring the agency to its goal, it would be open to additional changes.  She stated that she viewed the upcoming health plan procurement as a clean slate.
Commissioner Peters asked how long it had taken Blue Cross to reach a decrease in medical trend.  The Executive Director stated that it had taken five years.
Commissioner Choate asked if there was a way the agency could combine forces with the bigger players in the market.  The Executive Director stated that this might be possible.  The agency certainly did not want to operate counter to them.  The IRBO project had beneficial effects on 50% of the provider market but no effect on the other 50%, and the rates were dependent on both sets of groups.
Legislative Report  
The General Counsel stated that he would be meeting with Representative Jeffrey Sánchez, Chair of the Health Care Financing Committee, to discuss possible effects of the election that had just passed.
The General Counsel stated that it was instructive to note that both federal houses of congress had signed a bill in December 2015 that would have made a number of changes.  This bill had been vetoed by President Obama, and lacked sufficient votes to override the veto.  Some expected that this bill could come back under the new administration.  This bill had removed all ACA-related taxes.  It would have removed the penalty associated with the individual mandate, as well as Medicare expansion, the Cadillac tax, and the medical devices tax.  It would have made adjustments to Flexible Savings Accounts (FSAs) and Health Savings Accounts (HSAs).  Certain ACA-related payments, such as risk adjustments, would have been taken away, which would have had huge ripple effects.
The General Counsel stated that new regulations continued to be issued.  For example, new anti-discrimination legislation had just taken effect and would need to be applied to all of the agency’s plans.  Also, the federal 1095-B and 1095-C filings would continue to be completed in the short term.

Commissioner Choate asked if anything was happening on the state level.  The General Counsel stated that efforts to curb the rise in prescription drug costs had probably halted, as all could witness the stock prices rising.  He stated that the Legislature was still in recess and that the new legislative cycle began in January.
Executive Director’s Report

· CPII Update: The Executive Director stated that, as reported last month, staff was implementing a universal provider tiering across all health plans.  A set of evaluations had been sent to the plans for review.  The process was going very smoothly except with one plan, with whom staff was working.

· Special Commission on Provider Price Variation: The Executive Director stated that she had attended a few meetings of this new commission.  The first had addressed level setting.  Several subcommittees had been formed, and she had been assigned to the legislative subcommittee.  This was a good learning opportunity.  She would keep the Commission informed.
· Site Visits: The Executive Director reported that agency staff had just completed its annual site visits.  These presented a good opportunity to learn what was going on in the market.

· Rate Renewal: The Executive Director reported that staff had had its first rate renewal meeting with Mercer.  A lot of work had to be done in a short time, and more information would follow in December.  If something dramatic had to be done, there would be ample time for it.
· COMECC Kickoff: The Executive Director Reported that staff members were allowed to wear Halloween costumes to the office if they contributed to the Commonwealth of Massachusetts Employees Charitable Campaign (COMECC).
· Buy Out: The Executive Director reported that Open Enrollment for the buy-out program had closed on November 4 and that 130 individuals had participated.
· Personnel: The Executive Director reported that the state was offering another Voluntary Separation Incentive Program (VSIP) and that one GIC staff member was taking it.  She also stated that the pharmacy, dental, and vision program manager had been awarded a New England Employee Benefits Council (NEEBC) Rising Star Award.

Next Scheduled Meeting
The next Scheduled Meeting of the Commission, as designated by the Chair, will be held on Thursday, December 15, 2016 at 8:30 am.
Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 10:12 A.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Roberta Herman, M.D.

Executive Director
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